Letter to Branches
	No.  661/13
	Ref GS2.2
	Date:  3 October 2013


To: All Branches 

 
Dear Colleague

RE-ISSUED -  A REPORT ON PROPORTIONALITY 
Please find attached the report on Proportionality, which has been produced in line with the decision taken at the CWU Annual Conference 2011.

Branches should organise a discussion on the report and at their next branch committee meetings.

Comments should be forwarded to Trish Lavelle on tlavelle@cwu.org by Friday 1st November 2013.

Your comments will assist the NEC in developing future policy to support proportionality, and further detailed proposals will be brought to the NEC for ratification. It is intended that there will be a national branch forum in early January 2014 to discuss proportionality and any detailed NEC recommendations in preparation for the CWU Annual Conference 2014.

The NEC in considering the report has made the following amendments:


Amendment 1:

"Except that the circulation of the report, for further consultation and feedback, will include a covering letter that makes it clear that the Recommendations contained within the report (on pages 16 to 18) do not have NEC endorsement, but merely form part of the consultation / debate"

Amendment 2:

" Except that the circulation of the report, for further consultation and feedback, will include a covering letter that makes it clear that, following this wide consultation, a document will come back to the first suitable NEC with further detailed proposals"  

 

Amendment 3:

"Except that, following this wide consultation, and a document coming back to the NEC with further detailed proposals, it will be the NEC's intention to hold a Special General Conference or Forum, where recommendations can be debated. These recommendations will not be constructed as a singular "all or nothing" motion.
As agreed by the NEC we have included some draft recommendations which were attached to an earlier version of the report please note that these do not form NEC policy and were not agreed by the NEC.  However, they are included to assist branches with considering the report in full as we move towards detailed proposals.

Previous draft recommendations not adopted by the NEC:

A) National Union

1. A mentoring training programme to be developed and rolled out so that two reps from each branch can undertake the course within the next two years.

2. An annual audit of each branch’s membership and representative structures to identify any proportionality issues.  (also Branch responsibility) 

3. Research into part-time membership to be undertaken with a view to analysing barriers to their involvement.

4. Draft clear job descriptions for Branch Secretary, Branch Equality Officer, Branch Youth Officer, and Branch Women's Officer.

5. Develop and adopt a union wide “Branch Equality Policy" which binds all Branches to best practice in elections, increasing participation, improving access and encouraging members to get involved.  (also Branch responsibility)

6. An end to all male platforms. (also Regional and Branch responsibility)

7. CWU Equality Conferences to elect three-person Standing Orders Committee at the end of each Conference to run the next year's Conference. Election confined to those self identified with status of conference.

8. Monitoring to be carried out at all CWU conferences.

9. Annual monitoring of all members attending Educational courses, including identification of new attendees.  (also Regional and Branches responsibility)

10. Annual monitoring of CWU members and staff at CWU Headquarters and establishments.

11. Review Rulebook to further define branch rules for underrepresented groups.

B)  NEC 

1. National agreements to be subject to compulsory equality-impact assessment  before being ratified.

2. NEC to examine the practicality of conducting the 2015-2017 NEC elections on the basis of full or improved proportionality.

3. Withheld rebate to be made available for Branch bids for the promotion of proportionality, and greater representation of underrepresented groups and new activists. Business bids to be examined by NEC.

4. Race Advisory Committee and Women's Advisory Committee chairpersons to be seated at the NEC with the same status as CWU Youth Chairperson.

5. NEC to examine the viability of future NEC elections offering job-share for NEC places – as a way of assisting the involvement of part-time workers.
C)  Regions

1. TUC/LRD Equality Audit techniques to be used to examine Regional and local leadership positions and structure of union.  (also Branch responsibility)

2. Review of Branch delegation numbers to assess impact upon proportionality. (also Branch responsibility)

D)  Branches

1. Branch elections to be held as individual membership ballot which may only be undertaken via the post, e-mail and workplaces.

2. Branch delegations to CWU General, Rules and Industrial Conferences must include at least one new activist - and take proportionality into account.

3. Each Branch shall conduct an annual mapping exercise on membership and local demographics.

4. All Branch meeting venues must be accessible without prior request from members with disabilities.

5. Timing and location of meetings will take into account the needs of all Branch members – no groups of members should be definitely disadvantaged.

6. Alcohol should not be consumed in during Branch meetings.

7. Branch Committees will review the reach of all Branch communications to ensure maximum publicity.

8. Branches which regularly fail to send delegations to CWU Equality Conferences will have a percentage of their rebate withheld.

9. Branches will be obliged to assign a minimum percentage of their budgets to promote equality and proportionality issues.

10. From January 2014, all Branches will implement a revised Model Constitution which incorporates additional equality and proportionality provision  

Any enquiries regarding this LTB should be directed to the Education & Training Department at msimpson@cwu.org or telephone 0208 971 7340 quoting GS2.2.

Yours sincerely,
W Hayes

General Secretary
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REPORT ON CWU PROPORTIONALITY 2013


Rule 2.1.5 

To promote and encourage proportionality and fair representation of all members, in industry, the Union and society in General.


Rule 2.1.6

To actively identify any cause or barrier that prevents the union being fully representative of its members. This shall include positive action in favour of women and race minorities until such time as the Union is satisfied that its structure reflects and supports the gender and racial balance of the members it represents.

· Total number of members in the CWU excluding retired members - 186,074  made up of 125,356 (Postal Constituency) and 60,718 (Telecoms & Financial Services Constituency)

· Total number of retired members - 17,563  made up of 9,385 (Postal Constituency) and 8,178 (Telecoms & Financial Services Constituency)

· More than half the workforce in the UK are women. (ONS 2012)

· Total number of women CWU members excluding retired members - 36,437  – 19.58% made up of 21,905 (Postal Constituency) and 14,532 (Telecoms & Financial Services Constituency)

· Total number of members who are under 30 years old excluding retired members - 17,663  – 9.49% 

· Total number of members over 50 years old excluding retired members = 72,632  - 39% 

· Ethnic minorities as a proportion of the population - 14% (ONS 2012)


· Percentage of BME National Officers in the CWU – 0%

· Total number of members in work who work part-time (defined as under 30 hours) - 39,467 - 21.2%  

Note: CWU Membership Figures accurate as of Tuesday   July 30th 2013


At the top of the page we see the almost iconic CWU rules that sets out how things should be in our union. Below it we see the statistical reality. This may seem a very stark and simplistic analysis but sometimes things are best viewed without any adornment. As a mechanism for illuminating some of the CWUs most urgent and pressing challenges, the above information works because it questions what sort of union we are and what sort of union we need to be in the future. That it comes to light through an investigation into proportionality is no coincidence. If we fail to reach out to all our members and potential members in all their diversity, we fail full stop.

Background


Equality for trade unions is not a minority issue or an optional extra.  It is fundamental to our ability to organise workers across the Communications and Financial Services industries. The CWU has a proud history of fighting discrimination and promoting equality, from Grunwick to our support for ‘Kick it Out’, to our agency workers campaign. The union has over the last 12 years taken many steps to become a more inclusive union through many different initiatives, policies and rule changes. These include the creation of equality conferences, regional equality structures, the development of a youth structure, improving gender balance on all delegations, mandatory equality and diversity training for all our representatives and improved equality monitoring to name a few.

And we have seen real results: 


· The CWU elected its first woman Postal Constituency Chair and President Jane Loftus in 2007 and now has for the first time two women elected to the roles of President and Vice-President  the most senior roles for lay activists in the union

· The National Executive Committee has 5 (26.3%) women members out of a total of 19

· The PEC  has 3 (17.64%) women members out of 17 and the TFSE  has 6 women out of 16 (37.5%) members

· We now have 19 (13.19%) women Branch Secretaries out of our 144 branches, which is a major improvement on the situation 10 years ago

· A third of our Assistant Regional Secretaries are women although all ten current Regional Secretaries are male.

However, it is noticeable that all four of the union’s most senior officers are male.  There is  only one BME  representative on the PEC /NEC  and the situation regarding BME representation is actually worse than it was in the 1980s. The situation for BME women is even worse than it is for BME men. All ten of our Regional Secretaries are white and male.  All but one of our Divisional Representatives in the Postal Constituency are white and all 27 are male.  In the TFS Constituency 16.8% of our ‘below NEC’ senior activists are women. Our Branch representative structure in some cases matches our membership demographic and  is predominantly made up of white males who are over 50 years old and this is subsequently a frequently observed  feature of many of the union’s conferences and meetings with ‘the platform’ at meetings regularly comprised only of Officers and activists from  the dominant demographic.  

There remains significant gender segregation when it comes to jobs in our industries with many of our women members occupying clerical, administrative or support roles and many male members occupying traditional male occupations such as the engineering and driving roles.  So, to some extent it is not at all surprising that the majority of our reps are from the majority group. And if our reps are doing a good job – why should this be a problem?  The answer is  of course that the workforce is changing, more part-time workers, more short term contracts, more women in some sectors, more young people bringing their different needs to the table. We are struggling to engage with some of these groups.  It has to be said that the demographic of our activist base is not so different from a number of other unions but in order to maintain our relevance in existing workplaces and to appeal to the workplaces where we do not yet have a presence, there is work to do.

Data on Ethnicity


Largely down to the efforts of the former Organising Secretary, the CWU membership database has much more robust data on our membership in terms of occupation, location, age and gender. However, our data on race is incomplete.  According to the Office of National Statistics, in 2012 10.33% of the workforce are from a non-white background. The following charts help to illustrate the ethnic breakdown of members in the CWU but should be treated with caution as they are very much estimates:
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This report attempts to identify how severe the perceived and actual lack of proportionality actually is, what are the effects and what are the underlying causes of under-representation of women, BME and younger members? And what we can do to improve the representation of these groups as well as LGBT and disabled members?

The report has compiled information on our representative structures and processes, the cultural barriers that may exist for some groups and the implications of these issues.

Data on Disability and LGBT 


Throughout our visits to Branches it has become apparent that we have virtually no reliable centrally or locally held data on LGBT and activists and members with disabilities. There are a number of factors at play here. Firstly, the fact that many LGBT and members with disabilities prefer not to disclose when monitoring is carried out for many different reasons. Secondly, there is inconsistent monitoring at Branch and National level and lastly there is also insufficient data on the general population to help us measure our progress. The CWU would not be alone among trade unions and many other organisations that have difficulty sourcing this information. Existing CWU data shows that 0.81% of activists who have attended CWU courses have declared a disability.  To give an indication of the trends in the wider population we have included the following statistics and this may help us to plan how we can improve these strands of work in the future:


Current Stonewall research estimated that there are 1.7 million LGBT employees in the UK and  found that nearly one in five lesbian and gay people, almost 350,000 employees in Britain, have experienced bullying from their colleagues because of their sexual orientation. Almost four million people (13 per cent of the national workforce) have witnessed verbal homophobic bullying in the workplace and over one million people (4 per cent of the national workforce) have witnessed physical homophobic bullying at work.

There are over eleven million people with a limiting long term illness, impairment or disability in Great Britain according to the Labour Force Survey in 2012. Some 46.3 per cent of working-age disabled people are in employment compared to 76.4 per cent of working-age non-disabled people and according to the same report disabled people are significantly more likely to experience unfair treatment at work than non-disabled people. In 2008, 19 per cent of disabled people experienced unfair treatment at work compared to 13 per cent of non-disabled people


Motion 67 2011 

The following motion was carried at Annual Conference 2011:


Conference notes that propositions were passed at CWU Women’s conference in February this year calling for action to be taken to implement Rule 2 fully, and agrees that it is time the CWU implemented its obligations under this rule.


Therefore the National Executive, in conjunction with the Advisory Committees is instructed to draw up a set of proposals on how to achieve this across all parts of the union, and bring forward a motion to General Conference 2012, along with any necessary rule changes.


Other Unions

We are not the only union who have identified proportionality and equality as a priority area for improvement and UNISON set about integrating equality into everything through a five year scheme that commenced in 2008 and is still very much active.  The UNISON “Equality Means Making it Happen” for Branches is attached as an Appendix. 

The PCS and UNISON have strongly encouraged Branches to set up local networks and self-organised groups of under-represented members and attached as an Appendix is the PCS Branch guide for setting up local black members networks. 

UNITE  have developed a bold policy for increasing youth participation and last year invited 100 youth delegates to their conference who were given chances to speak in debate wherever possible.

UNISON, NUJ and BECTU have changed their rules and have well established policy to allow for job sharing of some executive committee positions. In the case of BECTU, at least 4 women have taken advantage of the job share rule and the NUJ also have a number of job share executive members at present.

The FBU have reserved seats on their TUC delegation for BME and Women activists and many unions including UNISON and the UCU have reserved seats on their executive for women.


Levels of Participation of Under-Represented Groups in the CWU

Conference


At the CWU General Conference in 2012, detailed equality monitoring was carried out and the findings showed significant under-representation among women, BME and young members.  Women made up only 15.67% of delegates, BME members made up 5.56% of delegates and the same percentage of delegates were under 30.  Industrial conferences did not conduct equality monitoring in 2012. On a more positive note, 13% of those who attended were first time delegates. Detailed data on conference attendance was issued to Branches in LTB 407/12, which is attached as an Appendix. 

Equality and other Conferences and Events

The total number of CWU Branches is currently 144. Set out below is the number of Branches who sent delegates to the various Equality and other Conferences and events in 2012:


		Event

		Number of Branches Represented

		Postal Branches

		T&FS  Branches

		As a percentage of total CWU Branches



		Black Workers Conference

		50 out of 144

		31

		19

		35%



		LGBT Conference

		43 out of 144

		25

		18

		30%



		Women’s Conference

		69 out of 144

		46

		23

		48%



		Disability Conference

		63 out of 144

		42

		21

		44%



		Youth Conference

		39 out of 144

		21

		18

		27%



		Retired Members Conference

		57 out 144

		39

		18

		39%



		ULR Conference

		56 out of 144

		37

		19

		38%





Disappointingly, none of the conferences attracted even half of the potential Branch delegations. And the youth conference in particular is a cause for concern with just under three quarters of Branches not sending a delegate.

Proportion of Branches who have Women’s Officers, Equality Officers, Youth Officers and Retired Members Sections

According to our most current records there are 62 Branch Equality Officers and 62 Branch Women’s Officers in the CWU which means that 57% of Branches have not elected a Women’s Officer and/or an Equality Officer despite this role being constituted under rule.


There are Retired Members Sections in 103 Branches but no reliable data on whether all of these Branches have a Retired Members Officer. The official figure for Branch Youth Officers is 82, however it is thought that under-reporting is a real issue and the proportion of Branches without a youth officer may well be far less than the 43% that we have estimated. All in all the lack of reliable and consistently collected data on our activists is a real issue for the union. It can be difficult to find solutions for a problem that you can estimate rather than measure.


Activist Training Data


In 2012 a total of 1,935 activists attended a CWU training course of which 245 were women. The constituency split when broken down, equates to 75.9% of our reps taking advantage of CWU training hailing from Postal and 24.1% from Telecoms & Financial Services Branches. Disappointingly the proportion of women taking courses is at a ten year low of 12.66%. This is despite the current policy of prioritising women and BME applicants for courses, providing childcare for residential courses, providing increased access to regional or online courses and the comprehensive release agreements that we have with major employers. The uptake of regional courses by women was only slightly better at 13.7 %. So this appears to reflect the experience of Branches that women are not becoming reps or that women are not applying for courses or not being encouraged to take up training. 


For the whole of 2012 only 10.6% of the total number of reps trained were from a BME background. 


In terms of progression to more advanced courses aimed at senior representatives, in 2012 women made up 12.63% of activists attending these courses and BME representation was 7.36%.

TUC/LRD Equality Audit 


In the LRD survey of trade unions published in 2012 and based on 2011 data the CWU is shown as having 19% women members, 29% executive places occupied by women, 36% women on the TUC delegation but only 12% women full time officers. The report notes that none of the 10 regional secretaries are women but that a third of our assistant regional secretaries are female.

CWU Staff and Officers


The CWU has 23 Officers of whom 4 (17.39%) are women, two of whom are appointed and two elected. There are no BME CWU Officers at all.


At CWU HQ there are a total of 158 staff excluding Officers of whom 67.72% are women and 22.78% are BME. This may indicate occupational segregation in terms of the number of women occupying clerical and support roles such as catering and cleaning.

Programme of Branch Visits October 2012 – January 2013

The General Secretary, the Equal Opportunities Officer, the Head of Education and Training and the Policy Assistant for Equal Opportunities, have embarked on a tour of Branches with the aim of discussing the practical, cultural and systemic barriers to proportionality.  We were also grateful for the input and attendance of Julia Upton, Chair of the NEC Equal Opportunities Committee at several of our visits. To date we have visited 14 Branches across Scotland, Wales and England, as part of a ‘first wave’ of visits. Northern Ireland will be prioritised in the ‘second wave’ of visits, as it has been decided that the panel will meet with all the Branches to explore the potentially different focus on proportionality that exists there.


The visits to Branches have proved revealing, educational and thought provoking.  Branches have been open and forthcoming about the challenges for organising groups of workers and generous in sharing the ideas and initiatives that have worked for them.  The issues that have been raised are already impacting on policy and strategy and will help to steer policy well into the future.


The meetings allowed time for a real two way dialogue to take place and detailed discussion and exploration of issues that perhaps don’t always get the time they deserve.  All the Officers involved were impressed with the serious and diligent approach to the exercise adopted by Branches and wish to place on record their appreciation for the time and consideration that Branches gave to these meetings. 

Sample Branch Activists Profile by Gender and Race

All the Branches that we visited were asked to complete a questionnaire, a copy of which is attached to the report. Completion of the report was inconsistent with some Branches able to respond fully and some unable to provide answers to some of the questions about the age, gender and ethnicity profile of their activists.  However, what we were able to extrapolate provides us with an interesting snapshot of 14 varied Branches. Key findings included:


· BME membership of Branches ranged from 13.8% to 0%, which would include undisclosed BME membership

· The proportion of BME activists ranged from a low of 0% to a high of 15%


· The proportion of women members in these Branches ranged from 59.5%  to 3.8%


· The proportion of women activists averaged 14%. Only one Branch reported no women activists and the highest proportion was 39%.


Interestingly, the ratios of BME activists and membership did not always match the local or regional demographic, although regional variations would undoubtedly have been a factor with some Branches who cover large rural areas. A word of caution, due to the number of ‘unknown’ responses to the questions that we received, these findings cannot be considered a complete set of data in any way but nonetheless are a useful indicator of proportionality in some Branches. 

1. Branch Engagement 

Summarised here some of the main themes that have emerged in our meetings with Branches. 

Attitudes to Proportionality 

Our Branches all expressed the view that proportionality was very important and in all Branches the issue of proportionality was strongly aligned to the more general issue of how difficult it was getting any new activists involved in the union. It is certainly the case that in some Branches we just do not look representative of the demographics of our members or the locality, in others we are approaching proportionality but in none of the Branches we visited could it be said that women and BME activists were in proportion to the members 

There was a real sense of frustration expressed by a number of Branches that they have tried many things to get people involved but had not had much success.  They were looking actively for new ideas to support this work. One Postal Branch described a large group of BME members in one workplace but despite their efforts to recruit a BME rep, no one had come forward. The Branch Secretary commented that “We identified a likely BME rep but he just won’t take the role on.”

There was a strong view in a couple of Branches that activists don’t want to be ‘pigeon holed’ as a woman or an ethnic minority rep and would rather take on a mainstream role. One Branch said that the union sometimes assumes that all women want to talk about is women’s issues. “We sent a female rep to a meeting and she came back saying that she just wasn’t interested in spending her time talking about the menopause. It was a turn off for her.” Another representative was more vocal on this point “I’ve sat in meetings and thought that the stuff we are discussing is nothing to do with what women in my workplace are concerned about at all”.  One T&FS Branch felt extremely strongly that “all reps should be able to represent their members regardless of their age, race, gender or background”.  They were concerned that the quality of our service to members could suffer if proportionality became tokenism. Another rep said that it was extremely helpful to have BME reps because “Sometimes BME members want to talk to someone who understands their needs.” He gave the example of family bereavements in Asian cultures, which often call for a more prolonged absence from work than western norms.

In general, branches expressed the view that progress was being made in terms of proportionality. However, although there were more women and BME members at General Conference, things were much slower in other parts of the union.  In one Branch a rep described how Divisional Committee meetings were “still 100% male”. You can see the improvements at General Conference but when it comes down to Industrial conferences or briefings “it’s the same faces”.

 Attitudes to Mapping 

The majority of Branches had solid data on the gender and age profile of their membership. Few of the Branches have any reliable data on Ethnicity, LGBT and Disability. There seems to be no systematic way of collecting this data. Some Branches were clearly not very familiar with using the membership database to help them map their membership. This is a concern, in terms of maintaining accurate data for ballots and elections and also as a key organising tool.


One Branch felt it would be potentially “embarrassing or insulting” to ask people personal questions.  Only one Branch had carried out a mapping exercise that compared their data with local demographics. Some Branches made the point that there were no women or BME workers in some of the sections of the membership, hence no members or activists. There were discussions with a number of Branches regarding the recruitment policies of the employers. For instance, anecdotally, we heard that local management sometimes had unofficial policies of not recruiting any women engineers. Clearly, if we are going to be able to challenge employers on these issues, it helps if we have our own reliable data. Interestingly, in one Branch, the female youth officer who was present was also an engineer.

New Demographics and Trends 

Part-time workers now make up a large proportion of members in Postal Branches as much as a third in one of the Branches we visited.  They represent 21.2% of CWU membership overall. Branches described how many part-time workers were young and many were women and also that they were often keen on being made up to a full-time role but that this was not always the case. One Postal Branch Secretary described how “This is a growing problem. Part time workers are often bullied to take on overtime by managers. This causes our part-time members real problems, either because they have caring responsibilities or because it could adversely affect their benefits”. 

The changes in working patterns in postal deliveries and the use of performance management in BT, combined with multiple shift patterns in call centres is an on-going challenge in terms of organising and recruiting members and particularly in terms of getting people to become active. There are far fewer opportunities for contact in the workplace than there would have been say 5 – 10 years ago.


The good news is that more Branches are communicating and keeping in regular contact with members using text messaging, websites, Facebook and Twitter, although this is not always the case and some Branches rely only on traditional and infrequent communications.

Barriers 

It is fair to say that the main barrier discussed was the very real difficulty of getting any new activists involved. The various reasons given for this are:


· The sheer difficulty of being a local workplace rep with little or no time or facilities provided.

· The prevalent culture of performance management and bullying and the fear of putting their heads above the parapet.

· Apathy and members considering their union membership more of an insurance policy than a collective endeavour.


· More opportunities for people through various employer schemes such as World Class Mail, or becoming a Coach in Royal Mail or to go down a management route. 

· Part-time and short-term workers are not keen to get involved until they get a permanent and full-time job. 

· The difficulties of being the only woman, young or BME person at every meeting and the feeling of not belonging.


· There being no existing culture of an active union in some workplaces.


· The perception that our processes and procedures are overly bureaucratic, ultra formal and not very accessible or relevant to your average member.


· In some Branches there is a perception that facilities and release from the employer equals activism, that reps who do not have release therefore cannot be active. One representative raised a concern that our release agreements could themselves be discriminatory because it would appear the majority of recipients of facilities from the major employer are male.


· There is a lack of clarity in some Branches about what is actually expected of the various roles. For some Branches having a Youth or Women’s officer often means attending events and activities on a Regional or National basis but not having any sort of defined role in their own Branch. If Branches are not seeing any return on their investment in these roles there is less of an incentive to promote them. 


· If someone’s first language is not English, they can feel embarrassed and unwilling to speak up.


· A couple of Branches have difficulty actually getting their Youth or Women’s Officer to take on roles or activities within the Branch, so they are not well integrated.


· It is recognised by a number of Branches that there is a strong drinking culture within the union and alcohol is often consumed at meetings, as well as immediately after or before meetings. Clearly this could put off any non-drinkers for social, cultural, health or religious reasons.


· Meetings are still often held in pubs which may exclude women and BME members.

· Meetings are still held in inaccessible locations – often with the onus on individual members to highlight their disability in order to get the venue changed or adapted.


· There are a range of different practices when it comes to elections to office and nominations for delegations, which could exclude people from standing for office or from being elected. This includes elections and nominations being taken at meetings and show of hands votes at meetings.


· Too often the platforms at our meetings will be all male and all white. 


· Some Branches have no online or social media presence at all and although there is a need for formality in some of our communications, it cannot be acceptable that your only contact with the Branch is through an AGM notice once a year. 

Good practice 

There is a whole raft of good practice being developed by Branches, many of which have directly informed the recommendations attached to this report.  I list some of the good practice examples provided to us by the Branches we visited:

· The Branch should send someone more senior to accompany new reps to equality conferences.


· It is important for members to have the choice of speaking to a woman or BME rep where necessary – many Branches now get their Women’s Officer to take on casework, which subsequently builds confidence and skills and is more likely to encourage that person to take on a mainstream role in the future.


· One Branch invites every single rep to a meeting once a month and also sends a weekly mailing to every rep to keep them in touch and help them feel involved. The same Branch has also strengthened their constitution so that their structures better reflects proportionality.

· Two Branches cited how they had proactively used lifelong learning and health and safety as part of a very deliberate strategy of engaging with members with great success. There was also evidence that Branches ask people to be ULRs and USRs first and then help them progress into other roles.

· Three Branches also mentioned how they had got members involved by taking them on the coach to demos or marches, where the individuals had then gone on to become more involved as the experience gave them a strong sense of belonging.

· Getting reps trained as quickly as possible is vital and it is ideal to run courses locally for new reps. Most Branches we spoke to send reps on courses in a systematic way as soon as they are elected. However, informal training is also important and new activists can gain a great insight into the work if they are able to shadow an experienced representative.

· Holding a number of meetings in multiple locations can work much better than having one meeting and having issue, rather than process driven meetings, is always more popular. 


· Encouraging activists to bring partners and children to events and having a family friendly social element can really help with attendance at meetings and engendering a strong feeling of belonging in the reps.

· Providing far greater clarity on roles and responsibilities for all reps is essential.  Not just for equality, women and youth reps but also for Branch Secretaries so that the role of maintaining accurate data and mentoring new reps becomes a consistent part of that role in the CWU. One Branch had drafted their own job descriptions and the NEC has already approved a job description for Branch Youth Officers.

· Amending constitutions to increase the diversity of your Branch and involving Women’s Officers and Equality Officers in Branch planning and decision making through allocating them a role on the Branch Central Committee or equivalent, helps to mainstream equality into everything we do.

· Allocating places on all delegations for new activists to learn the ropes and experience the sense of belonging to a large, strong organisation can be very positive and inspirational for a new rep.

· Putting in place a buddy scheme at conferences to make sure new/young/women/BME activists are supported and feel secure at what can be a daunting experience to a newcomer.

· Networks, events and structures for under-represented groups greatly help to build confidence and support and are seen as very useful.  

· Many Branches are moving towards holding all elections via postal or workplace ballots.

· It is really important for the various equality roles to actually take on mainstream roles in the Branch or they risk becoming nominal reps only without a meaningful role. 

Although many of these examples may seem obvious or just common sense, not all Branches actually do all of these things and some don’t actually do any of them currently.


2. What Support is Needed? 

Better Data


Collection of data throughout the CWU is just not robust enough. We have access to very comprehensive data on age and gender but do not routinely monitor for disability and LGBT membership. The fact that we have no accurate data on BME membership speaks volumes. The membership database has improved dramatically but not all Branches are using this data systematically. Data on our activists varies greatly from Branch to Branch and through training and new policies the union really needs to have an across the board consistent way of collecting and storing data. We provide training for Branch Secretaries in using data but perhaps we have to encourage all Branch Secretaries to attend this course, as currently it is purely voluntary.


Training

Training for Branches in how to identify, recruit, mentor and support new activists has to be stepped up and delivered to all Branches, not just those who express an interest. The current work on specialist BME and Women’s courses needs to continue to be rolled out and regular reports provided to the NEC and the Advisory Committees on who is attending these courses and more importantly which Branches are not attending. We need also to broaden access to flexible, modular and online learning to allow the maximum number of activists to participate.

Positive Action


There was not enormous enthusiasm for reserved seats as they were not seen as a stand-alone sustainable solution. In fact there was a degree of hostility towards reserved seats in a small number of Branches as many reps want to be judged on merit and not pigeon-holed. But there was also a more considered view that it has got to the stage where “we have to do something”. Branches showed a real appreciation that something has to be done to improve the current lack of proportionality and some suggestions included fixed or time limited terms in office or weighted voting. The panel feels that this area needs more thorough discussion and debate and a timetable agreed to introduce change but was of the view that the lack of BME and to a lesser degree, women role models in senior positions, was a major problem in terms of genuine proportionality. It has also been questioned why we have made provision for the chair of CWU Youth to attend but not vote at NEC meetings but that we have not made similar arrangements for the chairs of other Advisory Committees.

Culture


We now have to seriously address the cultural barriers to BME, women and other underrepresented groups getting involved and take steps to alter our rules, structures, policies and ways of working to encourage participation and activity. Whether that affects how we conduct meetings and conferences, hold elections and agree delegations, train representatives and make agreements with employers, these things have to happen if there is to be any real change.

3. Supplementary Information


A number of supplementary documents are referred to and included in the report as follows:

Appendix 1:
PCS Guide to setting up branch black members groups


Appendix 2:
National Women’s Committee – Guidance on job share arrangements at national level


Appendix 3:
UNISON Equality Scheme – Making Equality happen in UNISON Branches


Appendix 4:
Proportionality Branch visit schedule and notes for panel


Appendix 5:
Pre Meeting Questionnaire


Appendix 6;
Report from the CWU Youth and Women’s Event held at CWU HQ


Appendix 7:
CWU Women’s Leadership syllabus 


Appendix 8:
LTB 407/12 – CWU Annual Conference Monitoring 2012

4. Conclusions


Is our representative structure proportional to our membership? Overall the answer is clearly no.  However, there are some signs of progress, as there are some areas of real concern.  There has perhaps been a tendency in the past to regard proportionality as some sort of bolt on activity.  In general, equality issues have been allowed to somehow become segregated and set apart from our mainstream work. 


What this report reveals is how important this work is to keeping us connected and relevant to our members. This is a hard organising issue as well as a progressive issue deep rooted in social justice and equality. Whilst there are no magic wands that can bring about immediate changes, there is a strong recognition that this task will impact on and has to involve everyone – activists, Branches, Regions, Industrial Constituencies, Staff, the NEC, Officers and the Leadership. It will be hard work. Importantly, there have to be whole union solutions as it would be futile to limit any changes to our leadership roles if we are not better encouraging activism and participation in mainstream activities at a grassroots level. There are likely to be real struggles in terms of reaching agreement on what is best. However, there can be no option of doing nothing, as motion 67 requires us to enact our own existing rules and policies. 

There are four major factors that will impact on our ability to become more proportional:

1. Improving our engagement  with and mentoring of women, BME, LGBT, disabled and young members at a grassroots and workplace level and providing support to Branches and local reps so that they can carry out this vital role.


2. Where necessary changing our structures, our rules and our culture to remove barriers to participation and to introduce positive action where the current processes are clearly failing.


3. Developing and supporting the development and progression of new Women, Disabled, LGBT and BME activists, through targeted networks, resources, training, information and mentoring. 

4. Knowing exactly who our members and activists are, how and where they work and  understanding their diverse needs through radically improving our collection and use of membership data and other relevant labour market data at a National and local level, so that mapping becomes a normal part of what we do and informs our policies, strategies and processes.

5. What we are already doing?

· In 2012 we introduced improved monitoring of all conferences. This data has been extremely useful and has assisted and informed our work in relation to proportionality.

· The Education and Training Department continues to develop and provide specialist training for Youth, LGBT, BME and Women and the number of courses for women and BME activists will increase in 2013.


· Our National and Regional Equality structures continue to draw in and help develop new activists and the vibrancy of our equality conferences is a format that is seen as useful and helpful to members.

· We already have positive discrimination in the CWU in terms of the gender balance of our delegations to TUC, WTUC, ICTU, STUC and UNI conferences.

· The Chair of the CWU Youth already sits as a non-voting member on the NEC to ensure that young voices are heard. The Chair and the Vice Chair of CWU Youth already sit on the industrial executives also in a non-voting capacity.

6. Next Steps

We are now issuing this report to Branches on a consultative basis and are simultaneously seeking the views of the Advisory Committees and the Industrial Executives. We have included with the report some of the suggestions and recommendations that have been considered by the NEC previously. None of these recommendations have been adopted by the NEC but we think that they may help to focus debate in your Branches regarding our next steps in terms of improving proportionality. We are particularly keen to receive suggestions and ideas for policy and rule changes, which will in due course form a set of detailed recommendations which will complete this report and be submitted to General Conference 2014 for ratification. Prior to conference we will hold a Branch Forum to provide a further opportunity for consultation and debate. Through this we hope to broaden the debate, give adequate time for full consideration of the issues and thereby increase the possibility of building a strong consensus.

With this in mind we request that Branches submit their initial views and suggestions to us by Friday 1st November 2013 by post to Trish Lavelle in the Education and Training Department, or via email to msimpson@cwu.org.

Billy Hayes

Linda Roy


Trish Lavelle


General Secretary
Equal Opportunities Officer
Head of Education and Training
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